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To:   Board of Directors 
From:  Rick L. Callender, CEO 
 

 
Weeks of December 4 – December 17, 2020 

 
Board Executive Limitation Policy EL-7: 
The Board Appointed Officers shall inform and support the Board in its work. Further, a BAO shall 1) inform the 
Board of relevant trends, anticipated adverse media coverage, or material external and internal changes, 
particularly changes in the assumptions upon which any Board policy has previously been established and 2) 
report in a timely manner an actual or anticipated noncompliance with any policy of the Board. 
 
 
 

Item IN THIS ISSUE 

1 Annual Meeting with State Water Resources Control Board, Division of Drinking 
Water 

2 BAYWORK 2020 Virtual Training Buffet 

3 Metropolitan Water District’s Board Approves Funding for Delta Conveyance 
Project Planning and Pre-construction 

4 Safe, Clean Water FY16 D3 Grant Closeout: Save the Bay's Palo Alto Baylands 
Tidal Lagoon Transition Zone Habitat Restoration Project 

5 Safe, Clean Water FY18 B7 Grant Closeout: Save the Bay's Zero Trash Campaign 

6 Safe, Clean Water FY18 B7 Grant Closeout: South Bay Clean Creeks Coalition's 
Los Gatos Creek TEAM 222 

7 Valley Water Obtained $250k in Grants for the Completion of Reverse Osmosis 
Concentrate Treatment Study 

8 Valley Water Re-Key Project 

9 

Santos & Kremen 
Director Kremen requested staff to take a look at the potential of hiring private fire 
fighting organization to protect the Penitencia WTP. In addition, Director Santos 
requested information on whether any consideration has been given to installing 
fire suppression sprinklers on the perimeter or other effective location on WTPs. 
I-20-0014 

 
 
 
1. Annual Meeting with State Water Resources Control Board, Division of Drinking Water 

 
On December 15, 2020, Valley Water held its annual meeting with the State Water Resources 
Control Board, Division of Drinking Water (DDW). DDW regulates public drinking water systems in 
California. Valley Water is required to provide compliance data and reports to DDW on a regular 
basis. 
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During the meeting, Valley Water provided staffing updates, updates on Anderson Dam, described 
efforts undertaken to ready our distribution system in anticipation of Anderson Reservoir being 
unavailable as a source of supply, and discussed water treatment operations, including operations 
during COVID-19, the evacuation of Penitencia Water Treatment Plant this past summer, upcoming 
planned shutdowns, and the Rinconada Water Treatment Plant Reliability Improvement Project. In 
addition, Valley Water reviewed key water quality data, and led a discussion related to wildfire 
impacts to source water quality. 
 
DDW provided staffing and regulatory updates and expressed interest in how Valley Water plans 
to operate with Anderson Reservoir being offline. Valley Water has sent its "Water Supply 
Operations Reliability Plan during Anderson Reservoir Construction Outage" document to DDW.  
DDW expressed appreciation for the information provided by Valley Water during this annual 
meeting. 
 
For further information, please contact Bhavani Yerrapotu at (408) 630-2735.  

 
 
2. BAYWORK 2020 Virtual Training Buffet 
 
BAYWORK, a consortium of Water and Wastewater Utilities focused on workforce sustainability, 
and an organization that Valley Water is a charter member of, hosted its first virtual Training Buffet 
November 17-19, 2020. 
 
The Training Buffet is a knowledge sharing event that is offered for free to employees of all water 
and wastewater utilities in the Bay Area. This year, because it was offered virtually over a three-
day period, more people were able to participate and attend more sessions. This flexibility resulted 
in record attendance for the event with over 200 individual attendees participating in approximately 
450 total sessions.   
 
Four employees from Valley Water were either a presenter or panelist in workshops on Capital 
Planning, Electrical Safety/Contact Release, and Racial Equity in Our Industry, as well as provided 
workshop moderation. 
 
For more information, please contact Ingrid Bella at (408) 630-3171.  

 
 
3. Metropolitan Water District’s Board Approves Funding for Delta Conveyance Project 

Planning and Pre-construction 
 
On December 8, 2020, the Metropolitan Water District’s (MWD) Board of Directors (Board) 
unanimously voted to fund their portion of the planning and pre-construction costs for the Delta 
Conveyance Project. This vote came after three and a half hours of public comment on the topic 
and was passed as part of a consent calendar item with no discussion from the MWD Board. The 
MWD Board followed the recommendation of the Metropolitan Bay-Delta Committee to fund their 
share of Table A water plus an additional percentage of North of Delta Table A water, totaling a 
47.2% share of the cost, which is 3% above their Table A share. Their total commitment is to 
contribute $160.8 million over a four-year period (2021-2024). During the four years, the Delta 
Conveyance Project will undergo environmental processes such as the preparation of an 
Environmental Impact Report/Environmental Impact Statement. 
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Eighteen water agencies, including Valley Water, have voted on funding the Delta Conveyance 
Project planning and pre-construction and all have approved. The majority of agencies approved 
funding at a level 14% or more beyond their Table A share. Total project support is currently up to 
roughly 88% of the funding needed. The California Department of Water Resources stated in a 
letter to the State Water Contractors that the State intends to cover the remainder of the planning 
costs over the next four years. MWD previously recommended that its Board approve a larger 
funding amount of 60.2% in order to cover the non-participating portion of Kern County Water 
Agency. Upon reassurances from the State made in their December 3, 2020 letter, MWD modified 
their recommendation to the lower amount of 47.2%. 
 
For further information, please contact Vincent Gin at (408) 630-2633.

 
 
4. Safe, Clean Water FY16 D3 Grant Closeout: Save the Bay's Palo Alto Baylands Tidal 

Lagoon Transition Zone Habitat Restoration Project 
 
In Fiscal Year (FY) 2016, Valley Water awarded Save the Bay a $95,868 Safe, Clean Water 
Program D3 Grant for their Palo Alto Baylands Tidal Lagoon Transition Zone Habitat Restoration 
Project (Project). Save the Bay completed the Project on September 30, 2019 and submitted the 
final invoice items in October 2020, allowing for grant closeout. 
 
The Project helped restore and enhance 1.25 acres of high-value tidal marsh transition zone habitat 
at the site immediately adjacent to existing tidal salt marsh in the Palo Alto Baylands Nature 
Preserve. The Project improved crucial habitat that provides connectivity and refugia for waterfowl, 
shorebirds, and other species such as the federally endangered Ridgway’s Rail, a marshland, 
ground-living bird, and salt marsh harvest mouse. 
 
Key Outcomes: 

• Restored and enhanced approximately 1.25 acres of tidal marsh transition zone native 
coverage to help provide habitat and food source for sensitive wildlife species, including 
native birds, small mammals, and federally endangered species. 

• Collected site-specific seeds, propagated, and planted over 8,000 native wetland plants 
from Save The Bay’s native plant nurseries. 

• Increased structural integrity and complexity to the transition zone and connectivity to 
the adjacent marsh by installing a suitable assemblage of plants that also contribute to 
the native seedbank. 

• Involved approximately 1,000 volunteers, including local students and community 
members. 

• Educated community groups, local businesses, and schools about the importance of 
critical wetland habitat for fish and bird species and engage them in habitat restoration 
and monitoring. 

 
For further information, please contact Marta Lugo at (408) 630-2237.

 
 

5. Safe, Clean Water FY18 B7 Grant Closeout: Save the Bay's Zero Trash Campaign 
 
In Fiscal Year (FY) 2018, Valley Water awarded Save the Bay a $15,000 Safe, Clean Water 
Program B7 Grant for their Zero Trash Campaign Project (Project). Save the Bay completed the 
Project June 30, 2019. 
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The Project helped support the Bay Area’s compliance with the San Francisco Bay Regional Water 
Quality Control Board’s (Water Board) Municipal Regional Stormwater Permit. The Project 
evaluated annual trash reduction reports from cities to provide analysis to the Water Board 
regarding the state of compliance with the permit’s trash reduction requirements. The Project also 
implemented an effective outreach and communications strategy to increase the communities’ 
understanding of stormwater pollution threats and opportunities. 
 
The Project helped support a strong path forward in eliminating trash from local municipal 
stormwater systems, which is essential for the bay's long-term health and sustainability. The Project 
engaged over 4,000 adults, teens, and children throughout the Bay Area, including 800 in Santa 
Clara County, and educated the community about the relationship between water quality and 
riparian area health through wetland habitat restoration and trash cleanup. Save the Bay leveraged 
the grant funding for this Bay Area-wide effort that provided benefits to Santa Clara County. 
 
Key Outcomes: 

• Educated the community about non-municipal sources of pollution, emphasizing the 
importance of controlling trash generated on the highways, for meeting zero trash goals 
and protecting watersheds across the Bay. 

• Provided the City of San Jose with feedback and guidance to support their adoption of 
a citywide, cross-departmental urban greening program, which will integrate trash flow 
and water quality infrastructure concerns across multiple ongoing projects. 

• Hosted 1,123 student and adult volunteers at Adobe Creek Trail and the native plant 
nursery at the Palo Alto Baylands habitat restoration site and completed 3,186 total 
hours of environmental stewardship activities. The program was designed to increase 
awareness of the about the impact of toxic pollutants on local Santa Clara County 
watersheds. 

• Shared four blog posts on their website about trash prevention with a total of 1,622 page 
views. 

• Evaluated progress on each of the Project's objectives and evaluated the success of the 
outreach campaigns by collecting and analyzing engagement data. 

 
For further information, please contact Marta Lugo at (408) 630-2237.

 
 
6. Safe, Clean Water FY18 B7 Grant Closeout: South Bay Clean Creeks Coalition's Los 

Gatos Creek TEAM 222 
 

In Fiscal Year (FY) 2018, Valley Water awarded South Bay Clean Creeks Coalition a $15,000 Safe, 
Clean Water Program B7 Support Volunteer Cleanup Efforts & Education grant for their Los Gatos 
Creek TEAM 222 project (Project). South Bay Clean Creeks Coalition completed the Project in 
August 2020. The Project supported creek cleanups along Guadalupe River's tributary in Los Gatos 
and included community outreach and education on the importance of clean and healthy 
waterways. 
 
TEAM 222 held a bi-monthly cleanup series on the second Saturday of every other month for two 
hours at multiple sites. The Los Gatos Creek TEAM 222 began as a sub-project to a prior Valley 
Water B3 Partnership with the City of San Jose and B3 grant project with the South Bay Clean 
Creeks Coalition. Since the inception of the TEAM 222 program in 2013, South Bay Clean Creeks 
Coalition has conducted 151 cleanups and removed 189 tons of trash. 
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The Project site included an eight-mile stretch from the Los Gatos Creek confluence with Lexington 
Reservoir. This Project supports and complements efforts by the City of San Jose and Valley Water 
to reduce trash and promote community engagement through building community stewardship in 
neighborhoods. 
 
Key Outcomes: 

• Participated in two volunteer recruitment events 
• Hosted five cleanup events with 276 volunteers 
• 583 hours expended by volunteers at cleanups sites 
• Collected 9.1 tons of trash 
• Shared four social media posts and updated their website about the cleanup program 
• Created a recycled art project 

 
For further information, please contact Marta Lugo at (408) 630-2237.

 
 
7. Valley Water Obtained $250k in Grants for the Completion of Reverse Osmosis 

Concentrate Treatment Study 
 
On November 17, 2020, Valley Water received $250K in grant funding from the State Water Board 
Recycled Water Research Program. This program is funded by voter-approved bonds to identify 
and fill high priority knowledge gaps in recycled water research to promote the sustainable 
production and use of recycled water in California. The grant defrayed portions of the cost of 
research on a pilot study for an open-water engineered treatment cells (ETC) system conducted by 
the Recycled and Purified Water Unit. The purpose of the project was to investigate the efficacy of 
ozone and engineered open-water treatment in removing contaminants from reverse osmosis 
concentrate (ROC).  
 
The Countywide Water Reuse Master Plan (CWRMP) initiated in January 2018, evaluated options 
for countywide potable reuse. One of the challenges for expansion of potable reuse is disposal of 
ROC resulting from purified water expansion activities. Proper management of ROC is an integral 
part of the CWRMP and essential for developing any water reuse project in Santa Clara County. 
Important elements of ROC management include compliance with environmental and regulatory 
requirements, permitting, and possibly treatment prior to discharge to the bay.  
 
The pilot study for open-water ETC investigated whether this system could effectively reduce 
various contaminants present in ROC. The project was conducted in partnership with San Francisco 
Estuary Institute, University of California at Berkeley, and Stanford University. The final technical 
report was completed for the open-water ETC pilot project in April 2020 and posted for public access 
per the requirements stated in the grant agreement on Valley Water’s website at: 
https://www.valleywater.org/sites/default/files/ROC_TechMemo_ETC_Research_0.pdf.  
 
The State Water Board’s support of this project will advance the use of recycled water in California 
by assisting utilities in evaluating novel ROC management technologies for new and expanded 
recycled water projects. Valley Water recognizes and appreciates the collective efforts of the team 
at State Water Board in securing the grant funding for this project. 
  
For further information, please contact Jerry De La Piedra at (408) 630-2257.

 
 
 
 

https://www.valleywater.org/sites/default/files/ROC_TechMemo_ETC_Research_0.pdf
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8. Valley Water Re-Key Project 
 
Valley Water has initiated a Re-Key project for all its facilities. Beta testing of the Re-Keying project 
began the week of December 7, 2020 at the Almaden Campus Administration Building and the 
Santa Teresa Water Treatment Plant. The goals of this project are to minimize risk to facilities and 
consolidate key access. These goals will be met by reestablishing control of physical keys, 
consolidating key access under the Security Office, and establishing a robust access management 
program. To enhance this effort, employee badge access is also being revised to establish more 
efficient tracking and control, and by increasing the number of badge readers at facilities.  
 
For further information, please contact Alexander Gordon at 408-630-2637.

 
 
9. Santos & Kremen 

Director Kremen requested staff to take a look at the potential of hiring private fire 
fighting organization to protect the Penitencia WTP. In addition, Director Santos 
requested information on whether any consideration has been given to installing fire 
suppression sprinklers on the perimeter or other effective location on WTPs. 
I-20-0014 

 
A Closed Board Session was conducted on November 24, 2020 regarding Fire Suppression and 
Security.  The report and presentation included updates and discussion regarding private firefighting 
services as well as the installation of perimeter fire suppression sprinklers at Water Treatment 
Plants. 
 
For further information, please contact Alexander Gordon at 408-630-2637.

 


